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February 25, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed are three ordinances related to the financing and construction of a new South Park Bridge.  This transmittal responds to an expenditure restriction contained in Ordinance 17000, Section 9, ER1 which amended the 2010-2011 Roads Services biennial budget as enacted in Ordinance 16717, Section 137. 
For CIP project 300197, South Park Bridge, $29,900,000 may not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits an update of the South Park Bridge funding plan, including executed legally binding commitments for all funds identified in the plan.
Included in this transmittal are ordinances amending the expenditure restriction and authorizing the King County Executive to enter into Interlocal Agreements with the City of Seattle and the Port of Seattle that commit their funding to the project.  These agreements are the last component needed to fully commit the funding from our partners for this project.  The remaining funds have been secured following the standard protocols for each source of grant money.  This funding plan is consistent with the adopted Road Services Division’s Capital Improvement Program and no supplemental appropriation is necessary.
The Department of Transportation (DOT) has been working with other public agencies and Boeing to secure funding to replace the bridge since well before the bridge closed on June 30, 2010.  The department obtained a $34 million Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER II) grant in October 2010 for this purpose.  In support of this grant request, several agencies agreed to make financial contributions to the project.  In some cases, these financial contributions included in-kind contributions such as easements or rights-of-way; in other cases, the contributions included grant funding or cash commitments.  

In the case of the Port of Seattle's financial contribution, the Port Commission agreed to commit $5 million to the project.  This contribution includes aquatic and temporary construction easements valued at $534,000, a restoration easement valued at $180,000, and a cash contribution of $4,286,000.  The attached interlocal agreement recently signed by the Port of Seattle outlines the details of the financial contribution and formalizes the agency’s financial commitment to the construction of a new South Park Bridge.

In the case of the City of Seattle's financial contribution, the City Council agreed to commit $15 million to the project.  This commitment includes a cash contribution that will be funded from the Seattle Department of Transportation's Capital Improvement Program.  The attached interlocal agreement recently signed by the City of Seattle outlines the details of the financial contribution and formalizes the agency's financial commitment to the construction of a new South Park Bridge.

The County Council’s action on this legislation would allow the bridge replacement project to proceed in a timely manner.  Specifically, there are key dates the department must meet to ensure the bridge is completed on schedule.  The project was advertised for construction on January 11, 2011.  Moving forward, it is critical that the project have sufficient budget in order to open construction bids on March 8, 2011.  Sufficient budget would include an amount equal to or greater than the engineer’s estimate, plus a 10 percent contingency.  Accordingly, removal of the $29.9 million expenditure restriction is necessary at this time so that it will be possible for the DOT to “open bids” and take the next steps to prepare for construction.

Award of the TIGER II grant to build a new South Park Bridge and our partnerships with the Port of Seattle, the City of Seattle, and other agencies were contingent on our ability to complete this project in a timely manner.  I am committed to achieving this and request the County Council’s assistance through timely action on approval of the enclosed ordinances.

If you have any questions regarding these ordinances, please contact Paulette Norman, P.E., Interim Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff 




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)



Paulette Norman, P.E., Interim Division Director and County Road Engineer, Road 


Services Division (RSD), DOT


Doug Hodson, Acting Deputy Division Director, RSD, DOT


Jay Osborne, Manager, Office of Strategic Asset Management, Monitoring and 


Reporting, RSD, DOT

